BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday, March 4, 2024
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts; Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (c) reputation (l) legal
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (c) reputation (l) legal.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen John Cody, Tom Gauthier, Pam Tibbetts and Joe Trombley all voting aye.  
RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEAL NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes RSA 91-A:3 II (c) reputation 
(l) legal of the March 4, 2024 nonpublic meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody, Pam Tibbetts, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.  

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the Selectmen February 20, 2024 meeting was submitted for approval.
The payroll manifest for the pay period ending February 29, 2024 in the amount of $166,760.73 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending February 29, 2024 in the amount of $1,286,848.10 ($1,000,000.00 to the school and $286,848.10 to the Town) was submitted for approval.

Yield Tax to Thomas Schank, map & lot 030-042-002 in the amount of $570.28 was submitted for approval.
Land Use Change Taxes for map and lot 008-014-114 in the amount of $15,000 and map and lots 022-082-001-043, 63, 69, 70, 71, 73, 78 and 99 in the amount of $2,000 were submitted for approval. 
Veteran Tax Credits approval for Werner Daigneault at map and lot 028-082-001-028, Robert Ramer at map and lot 028-082-001-069 and additional disability credit for Stephen Marifiote at map and lot 035-025-011 were submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Consent Calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.   Motion carried 5-0.
BUSINESS
SIG SAUER
Sig Sauer is seeking approval to host 4 private evening receptions held in their enclosed patio.  Melissa Walls owner of Maeve’s Mobile Cocktail Hour will be catering the event providing food and bar service.
Melissa Walls owner of Maeve’s Mobile Cocktail Hour is requesting a letter from the town stating that we have no objection with her serving alcohol at Sig Sauer for the following dates:  April 23, July 23, August 21 and September 25, 2024.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve Town Administrator Jake Roger writing a letter stating the Town has no objection for Melissa Walls owner of Maeve’s Mobile Cocktail Hour to host at Sig Sauer on April 23, July 23, August 21 and September 25, 2024.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
FIRE

Purchase Order #570 to Zoll Medical Equipment Corporation for a ventilator with supplies in the amount of $19,330.37 was submitted for approval.  Selectman Gauthier asked Fire Chief Donald DeAngelis if this purchase could wait until the budget passes next Tuesday.  Selectman Cody would like to know who on the ambulance call could use the ventilators.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table purchase order #570 to Zoll Medical Equipment Corporation for a Ventilator with supplies in the amount of $19,330.37 until the next meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
7:15 MODERATOR ADAM MUNGUIA

Mr. Munguia gave a power point presentation regarding the voting location.  The school gave permission for voting to be held in the O’Day Gym due to safety and security of the students.  There are still issues with the location such as curbside drop off (long walkway), voter access and location for electioneering. There will be short term assistant volunteers on site to help with wheelchairs on the long walkway.  Mr. Munguia showed a map of the gym with the flow of foot traffic while keeping the ballots secure.  
Discussion followed regarding if it snows the handicapped won’t be able to get through in a wheelchair.  Using the Police Departments golf cart might work. Selectman Gauthier is totally against the High School Gym being used for voting as there is no easy access. Supervisor of the Checklist Grace Lavoie said the observers are not to be inside the rail with the voters.
7:30 Epping Aggregation Committee
Chairman of the Epping Energy Aggregate Committee introduced Andrew Hatch the Community Power Coalition of NH partner of Epping if the voters decide to adopt the Epping Community Energy Plan.  Mr. Vose stated they are looking for conditional approval on the policies and agreements prior to the town meeting that will need to be signed after the voters pass the article. Discussion followed with Mr. Hatch explaining the policies and agreement procedures.  The article that will be voted on gives the Board of Selectmen the discretion to act in the best interest of the voters regarding launching community power.  It was the consensus of the Board to have legal counsel for Epping to review the policies and agreements before taking any action.
ETV
Purchase Order #573 to Castus for Video On-Demand and support in the amount of $10,097.00 was submitted for approval.  

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve purchase order #573 to Castus for Video On-Demand and support in the amount of $10,097.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Purchase Order #574 to Castus for an Amazon Fire Stick Channel in the amount of $3,499.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve purchase order #574 to Castus for an Amazon Fire Stick Channel in the amount of $3,499.00.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
ETV Assistant Glen Frederick asked if there could be a mailing sent out notifying residents about their access ability to Channel 22.  Mr. Frederick explained about the possibility of having another channel with the bulletin board running all the time.
RECREATION

Town Administrator Jake Roger provided two HVAC quotes for Watson Academy with forced air, boiler & mini-splits or Mini-splits only.  These quotes do not include the electrical work that will need to be done. Mr. Roger would like to move forward with an electrical quote while waiting for the third HVAC quote.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to move forward on the electrical quotes for forced air and air conditioning at Watson Academy.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
CONSERVATION

Appointment for Joe Trombley to serve on the Conservation Commission for one year was submitted for approval.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve Joe Trombley to serve on the Conservation Commission for one year.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-1.  Chairman Trombley abstained.
ADMINISTRATION

Town Administrator Jake Roger submitted changes to the personnel policy, to include the amounts for Longevity Awards. The amount of longevity pay an eligible employee receive shall increase with the length of employment.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to amend the personnel policy to include Longevity Awards that have historically been provided. Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Resident Matt Beckett came before the Board of Selectman with a plan to “Spruce Up” the Plumer Park on Main Street.  To upgrade the electrical lights and increase the lighting from one to three lights the cost would be $2,835.  He has a tree, bricks and labor being donated.  He has spoken to the Historical Society which is an abutter and is working with them. He would like to clean the bushes and vines along the laundry mat and will reach out to the owner.  Mr. Beckett would like clarification on liability for the volunteers working on town property.  He will have a better action list at the next meeting.
TOWN ADMINISTATOR REPORT
Town Administrator Jake Roger 

Town Administrator Jake Roger received a letter from the Rockingham Planning Commission (RCP) stating that the DPW Director Dennis Koch is currently Epping’s TAC representative and is not attending meetings. Mr. Koch would like to step down from this position.  Mr. Roger stated that the Town Planner Amanda Nolan is willing to be appointed for a 2-year period, and the Planning Board recommends her.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to reconstruct the members on the Rockingham Planning Commission by unappointing DPW Director Dennis Koch and appointing the Town Planner Amanda Nolan to a 2-year term.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Town Administrator Jake Roger announced the Transfer Station will be closed on Easter Sunday.  The closure has already been posted.
Town Administrator Jake Roger publicized the Pancake Breakfast at the Fire Station this Saturday from 8 am – 11 pm.  Donations will be accepted.
Town Administrator Jake Roger said all the emails for commissions and committees have been created.  If anyone doesn’t have a .gov address please let him know.
Town Administrator Jake Roger noticed the squeak is back in the small conference table and he will order a new table.

Town Administrator Jake Roger would like to offer the clock tower wooden panels to High School art students to paint an Epping scene on.  He was hoping they could paint the Town seal on the front panel and a portrait of each governor on the other 3 panels.  Discussion followed regarding using tine glass panels, how long would the paint last and other landscape idea.

INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier
Selectman Tom Gauthier announced Daylight Saving Time is this weekend.  Spring ahead. 
Selectman Tom Gauthier thanked Selectman John Cody for his 3 years on the Board of Selectmen.
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Selectman Pam Tibbetts announced the Memorial Day Parade meeting this Wednesday at the Legion at 6 PM if anyone would like to join.
Selectman John Cody
Selectman Cody thanked everyone at his last Board of Selectmen’s meeting.  He had predisposed notions what was going on at the meetings and he learned very quickly he had been wrong.  He thanked previous Town Administrator Gregory Dodge for his counsel and experience guiding him when he was first on the Board.  Mr. Cody mentioned the present Town Administrator Jake Roger was the right choice for Epping.
Selectman Cody pleaded with residents to come vote on March 12, 7 AM – 7 PM at the O’Day Gym.  This is how the town spends your money.  

Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Bob Jordan recognized John Cody for his involvement in restructuring the Fire and Police Departments pay scale.  That took a lot of time and effort.  Thank you for you three years of effort.
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley expressed his thankfulness for John Cody being on the Board of Selectmen.  Even though they didn’t always agree there was respect for each other’s decisions.
Chairman Trombley encouraged residents to get out and vote on Tuesday March 12th.  There are approximately 1,000 voters making decision for the town.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Supervisor of the Checklist Grace Lavoie told the Board of Selectmen Liz Conrad resigned from the Supervisors and Bob Goodrich was appointed.  Ms. Lavoie would also like to request better communication at the end of the night of voting.  
Motion by Selectman Cody to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
Meeting adjourned at 9:30 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard

Executive Secretary

_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
________________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman

_______________________________

John Cody, Selectman

_______________________________

Pam Tibbetts, Selectman
Dated:   March 18, 2024
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